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MINUTES OF THE Council Meeting
HELD AT THE Council Chamber, Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg
ON Wednesday 13 April 2016
The meeting commenced at 7 pm
PRESENT:
Cr Samantha Ratnam (Mayor) Cr Lita Gillies (Deputy Mayor), Cr Sue Bolton, 
Cr Helen Davidson, Cr Meghan Hopper, Cr John Kavanagh, Cr Lambros Tapinos, 
Cr Lenka Thompson, Cr Rob Thompson, Cr Oscar Yildiz JP 
APOLOGIES: 

	Cr Teti.

	Cr Gillies moved, Cr Hopper seconded that -
The apology for Cr Teti be accepted. 
Lost


OFFICERS:

Chief Executive Officer – Nerina Di Lorenzo
Director Corporate Services – James Scott

Director City Infrastructure – Grant Thorne
Director Social Development – Arden Joseph

Director Planning and Economic Development - Kirsten Coster

Executive Manager Organisation Development - Anita Craven
Manager Governance – Lidia Harding

Executive Assistant Mayor and Councillors - Monica Bucciarelli
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS AND/OR CONFLICTS OF INTEREST:
Nil
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES: 

	Cr R Thompson moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that -
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 9 March 2016 and the Council Meeting held on 21 March 2016 be confirmed.
Carried


Petitions:
	PET11/16
Safety and Amenity Improvements Anderson Reserve (Linda Street, Coburg) (D16/85678)

	A petition (D16/79645) has been received containing 77 signatures requesting Council to improve the safety and amenity of Anderson Reserve (Linda Street, Coburg).

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr L Thompson seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
The petition be received and noted.

2.
The petition be referred to the Director City Infrastructure for consideration.

3.
Any proposed action is emailed to all Ward Councillors and Councillors Responsible For, allowing seven clear days for Councillor feedback.

4.
The first named signatory to the petition be advised of this action.

Carried


	PET12/16
Moreland Road, Brunswick West - Request For Pedestrian Signals (D16/80116)

	A petition (D16/47844) has been received containing 181 signatures requesting Council to inform VicRoads to install a safe pedestrian crossing on Moreland Road, Brunswick West/Pascoe Vale South between Melville and Coonans Roads.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr L Thompson seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
The petition be received and noted.

2.
The petition be referred to the Director City Infrastructure for consideration.

3.
Any proposed action is emailed to all Ward Councillors and Councillors Responsible For, allowing seven clear days for Councillor feedback.

4.
The petition organiser be advised of this action.

Carried


	PET13/16
Moreland Resident Action Group

	A petition has been received containing 188 signatures requesting Council to call in planning permit application MPS/2000/1057/A - 186 Glenroy Road, Glenroy for consideration by Council.
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr R Thompson seconded that the petitioner be granted the opportunity to address Council.

Carried

	Cr Gillies moved, Cr Hopper seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
The petition be received and noted.

2.
The petition be referred to the Director Planning and Economic Development for consideration.

3.
Any proposed action is emailed to all Ward Councillors and Councillors Responsible For, allowing seven clear days for Councillor feedback.

4.
The petition organiser be advised of this action.

Carried


	PET14/16
Moreland Industrial Land Strategy

	A petition (D16/140505) )has been received containing 111 signatures regarding changing the zoning around Coburg North for Amendment C158.

	Cr R Thompson moved, Cr L Thompson seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
The petition be received and noted.

2.
The petition be referred to the Director Planning and Economic Development for consideration.

3.
Any proposed action is emailed to all Ward Councillors and Councillors Responsible For, allowing seven clear days for Councillor feedback.

4.
The petition organiser be advised of this action.

Carried


Reports from Committee to Council:
	RCC6/16
Friends of Aileu Community Committee Minutes of Meeting 16 February 2016 (D16/55140)

	The minutes of the Friends of Aileu Community Committee meeting held on 16 February 2016 are provided for Council’s information.

Key Items Discussed:


Presentation by Antoninho Francisci dos Santos:  December 2015 visit to Aileu and fostering engagement between younger people in Moreland, Hume and Aileu.

Presentation by Nick Oats, Local Government Victoria:  Municipal Agreements, future placements of Timor-Leste civil servants at Council.

News from Aileu: the Committee:

Recommended the Moreland and Hume Mayors (Chair and Deputy Chair) write congratulating new Municipal Administrator Joao Tilman do Rego on his appointment in January.

Noted the illness of Mario Soares, Aileu Relationship Commission Secretary and friendship liaison person, asking that best wishes be conveyed for his recovery.

The Committee adopted the Friends of Aileu Strategy and action Plan for the period beyond 2015 – to be reported to Council separately.

Advisory Committee Terms of Reference for the Friends of Aileu Community Committee, which also advises Hume City Council under the East Timor Partnership Project and includes Hume Councillor and resident representatives.

Partners and project activities in Aileu, including Aileu Resource and Training Centre program, Wild Timor Coffee Co. support for Laulara Birthing Centre project.

2016 Calendar of events, including proposed topic and guest speakers for Friends of Aileu Anniversary Dinner 6 May.
Budget and Financial Summary: Financial Summary for 2015 accepted by the Committee, Budget for 2016 to be presented at April meeting.

	Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Bolton seconded that the report from Committee to Council be received and noted.
Carried


	RCC7/16
MorLAC Moreland Libraries Advisory Committee meeting minutes 2 February 2016 (D16/63472)

	The minutes of the MorLAC Moreland Libraries Advisory Committee meeting held on 2 February 2016 are provided for Council’s information.

Key Items Discussed:


Library service feedback from MorLAC members – strengths of the library service, areas for improvement and future opportunities.

	Cr Hopper moved, Cr R Thompson seconded that the report from Committee to Council be received and noted.
Carried


	RCC8/16
Glenroy Advisory Group Meeting (D16/98513)

	The minutes of the Glenroy Advisory Group meeting held on 4 November 2015 are provided for Council’s information.

Key Items Discussed:

Glenroy capital works projects

Glenroy art projects.

	Cr Davidson moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that the report from Committee to Council be received and noted.
Carried


	RCC9/16
Metropolitan Transport Forum (D16/66625)

	The minutes of the Metropolitan Transport Forum meeting held on 1 February 2016 are provided for Council’s information.

Key Items Discussed:

Election of MTF office bearers for 2016.

A presentation from Rob Spence from Municipal Association of Victoria regarding the state of transport in Victoria and role of Councils’ role in managing transport.


Local Government responses to the Level Crossing Removal Project.


Transport Advocacy priorities in 2016 for the various member Councils.

	Cr L Thompson moved, Cr Bolton seconded that the report from Committee to Council be received and noted.
Carried


QUESTION TIME:
	QT28/16
Mr Robert Stansall - Coburg

	Mr Stansall advised Council that the Shayer Group have been granted VCAT approval to cut down the Spotted Gum tree on Champ Street, Coburg in the Pentridge development. Upon contacting the Shayer Group they advised residents that they had no comment to make in relation to this matter and would work with Council. Mr Stansall asked Council why he did not receive a written response to his questions asked at the last Council meeting, if Council has had any discussion with the Shayer Group about this issue and have Councillors received individual invitations to visit the site and if so have they taken up the offer?

Nerina Di Lorenzo, Chief Executive Officer advised that if responses to questions during question time are answered at the Council meeting there is no written response provided as the question is considered answered.

Cr Ratnam advised that some Councillors did receive individual invitations and the options are now on the table.

Cr R Thompson advised that Councillors were individually invited to attend the site and some went to a meeting with the Shayer Group. They were sympathetic to the residents’ concerns about cutting the tree down and have held off on the tree being cut down, however, there is no agreement to not cut the tree down. Council will continue to engage with the developer. Cr R Thompson thanked the residents group for the proactive approach to this issue.  


	QT29/16
Mr Larry Decata - Coburg

	Mr Decata advised Council that Council officers from the Transport Unit have provided alternative routes for the Pentridge development that will allow the Spotted Gum tree to be saved. He asked Council if the tree is cut down will Council’s Arborist do this? 

Cr Ratnam advised that Council is looking at alternative options and negotiations are continuing with the developer.


	QT30/16
Ms Cherry Horan - Coburg

	Ms Horan asked Council if it has a plan to manage the vast increasing traffic moving through Coburg via Champ Street?


	QT31/16
Mr Francesco Timpano - Coburg

	Mr Timpano asked Council what are the key documents that dictate and control what can be developed and built in Pentridge and what is the hierarchy of those documents? Is Council prepared to revisit the developer’s master plan?


	QT32/16
Mr Geoff Knight - Newport

	Mr Knight asked Council what it is doing to provide adequate public parking at Coburg Lake Reserve and to preserve the Pentridge heritage and Champ Street?

Kirsten Coster, Director Planning and Economic Development advised that the traffic management plan was assessed through the planning application with some changes made to date, such as Pentridge Boulevard. The opening of the walls was incorporated in the Master plan.

Cr Tapinos advised that the documents need to comply with the Moreland Planning Scheme. The Responsible Authority is Heritage Victoria for some parts of the development and other parts are the responsibility of Council in accordance with the Master plan. Council has called for a review of the Master plan especially in relation to high rise development though the Minister and is waiting for a response.

Cr Bolton advised that she understands that the Minister will not review the Master plan and cannot make the developer review it either, but Council can ask the developer to review it. A lot more work needs to be done to get to the next steps.

Cr Yildiz asked that Councillors be kept updated on the progress of this issue.


	GB29/16
Mr Yanni Lloga - Brunswick East

	Mr Lloga advised Council that the tennis clubs are concerned about the leases being imposed upon them and request that a consultative process in entered into for lease terms and fees that have changed from previous leases?


	QT33/16
Mr Ron Morton - Glenroy

	Mr Morton asked Council why it has changed the policy of the lease which said that tennis clubs rent increases would be CPI only?


	QT34/16
Mr Geoff Patsouris - Pascoe Vale South

	Mr Patsouris provided Council with some historical information about the success of the Coburg Tennis Club. He asked Council how its proposed 100% increase in lease fees will benefit the Coburg Tennis Club?

Cr Yildiz advised that Council needs to balance expenditure across clubs.

Cr Kavanagh advised that he will be moving a Notice of Motion later in the meeting to deal with the issues raised.

Cr Tapinos suggested that a meeting of all tennis clubs be held to stage capital works.


	QT35/16
Mr Basil Hedges - Hadfield Tennis Club Inc

	Mr Hedges thanked Cr Davidson and Cr Kavanagh for their action in relation to the tennis clubs leases. The Hadfield Tennis Club has had a lot success over the years, but continues to struggle with growing its membership and fundraising. The Club has increasing costs, but has been reluctant to increase membership fees.


	Extension of Time

	Cr Gillies moved, Cr Bolton seconded that question time be extended by 30 minutes.
Carried


	QT36/16
Mr Simon Grosser - Coburg

	Mr Grosser asked Council if it would ensure that when Vision Super comes to the Issues and Discussion Workshop to address Council on fossil fuel divestment if they would consider allowing Market Forces to attend the meeting as well? He further asked of Council will request formal written advice from Vision Super following their initial discussions with Council at a meeting with staff?

Cr Ratnam advised that Council officers have had initial discussions with Vision Super and they will meet with Council formally in the coming months.

Cr Gillies advised that Council is in a dialogue with Vision Super and supports any super fund that support Local Government employees as they do perform well and that is what Council wants for Council staff. There is a potential with this issue to undermine the super funds, which is not what Council wants to do by pursuing this issue.

Cr R Thompson advised that he has had a personal response in writing from Vision Super as one if its members supporting this initiative and he suggested that Market Forces meets with them directly.


	QT37/16
Mr Bom Yonzon - Brunswick East

	Mr Yonzon spoke as the President of the Nepalese Association of Victoria Inc and advised Council that he welcomes the Sister/Friendship City Guidelines being considered by Council for adoption. He asked how long it will take to finalise a memorandum of understanding with the Nepalese Association which focuses on a project like the rebuilding of earthquake disaster areas etc?

Cr Ratnam advised that the report details the guidelines requires for agreements to be put in place and proposals will take a few months to prepare and for Council to make a decision.


	QT38/16
Mr Greg Rafferty - Coburg

	Mr Rafferty asked Council in relation to the development at 146 Bell Street, Coburg when it will hold the developers to account for constantly breaching regulations and disrupting the local community?

Cr Gillies advised that she has previously asked for a Council report on this issue as Council requires more Enforcement Officers.

Cr Ratnam advised that there is a budget proposal in next year’s budget to put more resources into this area.

Cr Bolton advised that large developers do have many issues, but private building surveyors have affected what Council can do in this regard.

Grant Thorne, Director City Infrastructure advised that this is a complex issue and the developers at that site do have a current permit to close the abutting laneway which expires on 16 April 2016. Officers have regularly inspected the site and issues breaches. With regard to asset protection, officers inspect the site before and after the construction and anything requiring repair will be borne by the developer. Officers will contact Mr Rafferty to discuss these issues further.

Cr Bolton advised that it is not clear to drivers that the laneway is closed, hence the damage to the site.

Cr Yildiz encouraged the Director to contact the resident directly.


	QT39/16
Mr David Vadori - Coburg

	Mr Vadori asked Council when it intends to finish construction of the Oxygen Youth space?

Cr Ratnam advised that the budget for next year is currently being finalised and will be out for public consultation shortly. She asked that the Oxygen Committee members look out for it and make a submission.

Cr Kavanagh advised that Stage 1 of the Centre took a long time to design and build.

Cr Yildiz advised that Council is aware of the issue and the centre has the support of Council. 

Cr Tapinos advised that Stage 1 did take a long time to build, but Stage 2 and 3 are planned and he committed to supporting it to be funded in the next budget.


	QT40/16
Ms Ann Trowbridge - Coburg

	Ms Trowbridge thanked Council for supporting the Relay for Life Event this year and for the last 5 years and advised that in that time they have raised over a quarter of a million dollars. This year they have raised $48,000 and are hoping to get to $50,000 by the end of the fundraising period which ends next week. She presented Cr Davidson and Cr Ratnam with certificates of appreciation.


8.16 pm
Cr Yildiz left the Council Chamber.
8.17 pm
Cr Yildiz returned to the Council Chamber and resumed his seat.
	ON2/16
Ms Naomi May - Coburg North

	Ms May asked Council if in considering the land immediately to the west of the Upfield Line in Coburg North and recommending it remain zoned Industrial 1, has MILS properly acknowledged the land’s residential character, and the large quantities of vacant land of underutilised industrial lots?


	ON3/16
Mr James Atkinson - Coburg North

	Mr Atkinson asked Council given state-level urban renewal objectives regarding the Moreland to Merlynston Corridor, and the presently significant representation of non-industrial land uses nearby, does a single reference to Batman Station in the MILS background paper represent proper consideration of the potential for land to the west of the station to transition to more appropriate uses?

He further asked Council what its strategic vision for the 2.5 hectare Batman TAFE land (which has been unused since 2011), and given the lack of market interest in the site. Do Council believe the present zoning is appropriate for the facilitation of development at the site?

Kirsten Coster, Director Planning and Economic Development advised that Council will be briefed on the current framework in the draft MILS on 20 June 2016 and then make a final decision at the July or August 2016 Council meeting. There is no specific Master plan for the Kangan Batman site, but we do know that the site is on the market.


	QT41/16
Ms Jennifer Jacomb - Brunswick West

	Ms Jacomb thanked the switchboard staff for their excellent work.

Ms Jacomb advised Council that she believes that Cr Ratnam should stand down as Mayor as she is receiving political donations for her Federal campaign and this is a breach of conflict of interest provision. 
Cr Ratnam advised that she appreciates Ms Jacomb's concerns and will declare any conflicts of interest as they arise ensuring that she continues to abide by the regulations.


	Extension of Time

	Cr Bolton moved, Cr L Thompson seconded that question time be extended by 30 minutes.

Carried


	ON4/16
Ms Marilyn Moore - Coburg

	Ms Moore asked Council about the planning decision to permit demolition of a heritage dairy at 20 O’Hea Street, Coburg and specifically condition 7 of the notice of decision. She asked if Council knew of any other 1920’s dairy’s in the area, what will happen to the historic images of this site and who will have access to them in the future?

Cr Tapinos advised that Council is seeking community input into this issue and will need to take this question on notice.


	QT42/16
Ms Mary Said - Pascoe Vale South

	Ms Said advised Council of her concerns with the administration of the planning department and a letter sent to her about a pending development. 

Cr Ratnam advised that Council has had telephone issues this week and apologies if her calls were not answered. Officers will call you tomorrow.


On Notice Items from Previous Council Meeting:
	ONR2/16
On Notice items from 9 March 2016 Council Meeting (D16/100011)

	The following items were taken on notice at the previous Council meeting.


ON1/16 – Mr Gale and Ms Fenech – bike parking and noddle outside Sometime Bar, Elizabeth Street, Coburg.


ON2/16 - Ms Sonya Adams - Footpath at Sheffield Street, Coburg

	Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that the On Notice Items from the Council meeting dated 9 March 2016 be noted.
Carried


REPORTS BY MAYOR AND COUNCILLORS: 

	MCC5/16
Cr Sue Bolton

	Cr Bolton advised that on 10 March 2016 a public meeting was held by Save Coburg regarding issues at Pentridge. This new group has been formed and organised a protest against the Champ Street tree being cut down. There will be further activity. 


8.36 pm
Cr Kavanagh left the Council Chamber.
	MCC6/16
Cr Meghan Hopper

	Cr Hopper advised that the State Government handed down its report on Violence Against Women. This is on the back of a motion Council moved last year to support changes to the Infringements Act 2006. The legislation has been changed as a result of Council’s advocacy.


8.39 pm
Cr Kavanagh returned to the Council Chamber and resumed his seat.
	MCC7/16
Cr Lita Gillies

	Cr Gillies advised that she holds a ward meeting every month at Glenroy RSL and encouraged residents to attend.

Cr Gillies advised that the pedestrian lights in Hartington Street, Glenroy are being installed next week.


	MCC8/16
Cr Helen Davidson

	Cr Davidson advised that a forum is being held on 28 April 2016 at Brunswick Town Hall on the topic “Does Good Development Exist”? Cr Davidson encouraged residents to attend.


	MCC9/16
Cr Lenka Thompson

	Cr L Thompson advised that she attended the launch last Monday with Moreland Bus to install bike racks on buses. The project is a12 month trial and Council seeks your feedback on this trial. She congratulated Council on this initiative.


	MCC10/16
Cr Lambros Tapinos

	Cr Tapinos acknowledged the number of New Year Celebrations over the last month as celebrated by many members of our community from different cultures.


	MCC11/16
Cr Samantha Ratnam

	Cr Ratnam advised that Council started the trial of All Councillor meetings last week at Glenroy. There will be future meetings at Brunswick and Fawkner.


Notices of Motion:
	NOM18/16
Council Leases to Tennis Clubs (D16/103760)

	Recently I have been contacted by a number of tennis clubs deeply concerned about the proposed increases in their lease renewals.

Proposed rent increases of our nine tennis clubs range from a 106% increase through to 184% from 2015 rentals to 2016. These increases are partly due to enormous increase in land value since the previous lease arrangements were last reviewed in 2005.

These increases would place in jeopardy the viability of some of our clubs and would, in my view, place an unfair burden upon these clubs.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Davidson seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
To enter into lease agreements with the nine Moreland based tennis clubs for a period of five years.

2.
That where the leased area remains unchanged, the rent increase from 2015 to 2016 be no higher than 25% and in subsequent years of the lease the increase be no higher than 15% p.a., including CPI.

3.
That as the land occupied by these sporting clubs is owned by the ratepayers under Council management, and is highly unlikely to ever be sold; Council is concerned that an increase in market value of the land can significantly affect the calculation of rent increases and may make leases unaffordable for these sporting clubs.

4.
That in future, at least six months prior to the conclusion of existing lease arrangements with tennis clubs, bowling clubs and cycling clubs, that a report come before Council detailing any proposed rent increases at lease renewal time, seeking Council ratification.  

Carried


	NOM22/16
Treaty with First Nations (D16/103882)

	On 3 February 2016, the Victorian Government hosted the first major consultation with Aboriginal people in 20 years. Five hundred Aboriginal people attended the consultation on constitutional recognition. 

A motion for the state to resource a treaty process with all Sovereign People’s and Nations was overwhelmingly passed.

Following this statewide meeting, the State Government released a statement which said “It is clear that Victorian Aboriginals want treaty considered and discussed as it is integral to reconciliation and acknowledging the generations of harm that arose from the way European peoples established their society in this land.” 

The State Government is now organising four regional consultations to discuss the issues of Treaty and constitution.

Australia is the only Commonwealth country without a treaty with the First Peoples.

Treaties can be made at the local level as well as State and Federal levels of government.

The traditional owners of this area, the Wurundjeri have unanimously passed the following motion: 
"That in recognition of international treaties in Canada, America and New Zealand and the significant progress about a Treaty dialogue with the Victorian Government and Victoria First Nations, the Wurundjeri Peoples seek to scope a Treaty process aimed at the City of Moreland in the Local Government Area.”

	Cr Bolton moved, Cr Ratnam seconded that -
Council resolve:

1. That in recognition of international treaties in Canada, America and New Zealand and the significant progress about a Treaty Dialogue with the Victorian Government and Victoria First Nations, the City of Moreland seeks to scope a Treaty process aimed at the Wurundjeri First Nation and other First Nations in the Local Government Area with a progress report to come back to Council in September 2016.
2. To write to the Prime Minister of the Commonwealth of Australia to consider a treaty with the 1st Nations.

Carried


COUNCIL REPORTS:
	DED22/16
Pentridge Heritage Matters (D16/48078)

	At its November 2015 meeting, (GB57/15) Council resolved that a report be received at the February 2016 Council meeting on the extent of destruction of heritage that has already occurred in the Pentridge Prison complex and proposing steps to preserve the social history of Pentridge prison including its indigenous history.

This report outlines the identified heritage fabric that remains and that which has already been removed along with an outline of actions recently taken by Council in relation to the site’s development. The report also provides an outline of the statutory framework that governs the consideration of modification of the heritage fabric and notes that there are existing mechanisms in place to ensure the social history of the prison is interpreted in the future development of the estate.  These provisions include a requirement through a Section 173 Agreement over the land that the landowner provide a whole of site Heritage Interpretation Strategy. The Strategy was approved in 2003, however it appears that not all obligations in the Agreement have been met in relation to the southern portion of the heritage precinct. This report recommends that Council write to the landowner in relation to these obligations.

9.07 pm
Cr Yildiz left the Council Chamber.

	Cr L Thompson moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
To note this report, in particular that:
a) The loss of heritage fabric of Primary Heritage Significance includes:

i. K Division which was demolished in its entirety in approximately 2000.

ii. A permit has been issued by Heritage Victoria for the demolition of part of H Division. Permits have also been issued by Heritage Victoria for openings in the walls along Pentridge Boulevard and Champ Street as well as within the site.

b) The loss of heritage fabric of Contributory Heritage Significance includes:
i. The 1959 cell block to the rear of G Division.

ii. The north wing of Building 80 adjacent to Wardens Walk.

iii. Building 57 within the northern portion of the site.

c) All buildings identified as having Primary Heritage Significance within the southern precinct remain and with the exception of the partial demolition of H Division, all buildings of Primary Heritage Significance within the northern precinct remain.
2.
To write to the owner of the ‘Coburg Quarter’ land outlining their obligations under the Section 173 Agreement AB176451A, requesting that they meet their outstanding obligations in relation to the Agreement without delay. The outstanding obligation is that the Whole of Site Heritage Interpretation Strategy for the ‘Coburg Quarter’ land.
9.15 pm
Cr Yildiz returned to the Council Chamber and resumed his seat.
Amendment
Cr Bolton moved that -
3.
Council write to the landowners and request they provide advice as to any structural engineering reports they have commissioned to assess the structural integrity of all heritage walls and structures that adjoin public land.

4.
Ensure that officers also make available on all approved documentation including approve heritage management plans online and in hardcopy at Moreland City Council offices.
5.
Seek the listing of the Pentridge Heritage Precinct on the National Heritage List, with a view to providing better heritage protection for the site and to access federal funding for national heritage (noting that Pentridge was listed on the former Register of the National Estate).
The amendment became part of the substantive motion
The substantive motion was carried


	Adjournment of Meeting

	Cr Ratnam moved that Council resolve that Standing Orders be suspended.
Carried
The Council meeting was adjourned at 9.25 pm.


	Resumption of Meeting

	Resumption of Meeting
Cr Ratnam moved that Council resolve that Standing Orders be resumed.
Carried
The Council meeting was resumed at 9.35 pm with all Councillors present. 


	DED23/16
Economic Development Strategy 2016 - 2021 - progress update (D16/83661)

	Moreland’s Economic Development Strategy 2011-2016 is due for renewal this year. An updated Strategy will guide the future Action Plan for Council’s Economic Development Branch in particular, and will also provide an organisational view of the numerous strategies that contribute to the overall health of Moreland’s economy. Alignment of the Economic Development Strategy with other Council strategies, including the land-use planning framework is critical.

Council has an important role in facilitating industry innovation, investment and job creation to enhance the reputation of Moreland as a progressive and prosperous municipality. The development of a new Economic Development Strategy 2016 – 2021 requires internal engagement as well as external input and feedback from the business community, key government agencies and partners.

Following completion of a Background and Issues report, and in order to progress to an external consultation phase, a condensed Discussion Paper has been prepared. 

A new updated Economic Development Strategy will continue to champion the integration of Council’s efforts to support a strong and vibrant economy. 

The Discussion Paper outlines the broad directions of a draft Strategy and it is intended to test these directions with external stakeholders and partners during a one month consultation period.

It is proposed to seek Council’s approval of the new Strategy in August this year.

	Cr Tapinos moved, Cr R Thompson seconded that -
Council resolve to:

1.
Note preparation of the Economic Development Strategy Discussion Paper – 22 February 2016.

2.
Seek broader input and feedback during a one month consultation period on the Economic Development Strategy Discussion Paper from the business community, key stakeholders and partners.

3.
Consider submissions received on the Economic Development Strategy Discussion Paper prior to adopting Moreland’s new Economic Development Strategy 2016-2021 by September 2016.

Carried


	DED24/16
Construction Management (D16/106311)

	This report responds to Councillor General Business Item (GB13/15), resolved at the Council meeting on 8 April 2015 and the 12 August 2015 deferred Council report (DED72/15) which explained the current planning enforcement practices into controlling development activity. 

Council officers made a presentation to Councillors at the 21 March 2016 Issues and Discussion Workshop on this issue. This presentation explained roles and responsibilities across Council in the management of construction activity on private land and the impact on Council managed assets. The presentation at Attachment 1 references a 2016-2017 budget bid to review the way Council manages construction sites.  
The increase in major developments within Moreland has seen increased community complaint in respect to poor construction management practices. Current systems are not equipped to proactively manage construction management, resulting in a re-active response to complaints in relation to poorly managed construction activity. It is recommended that an independent review of current performance and practices including analysis of other Council’s practices and recommended areas for improvement be undertaken.  

	Cr L Thompson moved, Cr Davidson seconded that -
Council resolve to note the 2016-2017 budget proposal to undertake a thorough independent study into current performance and practices including analysis of other Council’s construction management practices and recommended areas for improvement.  

Carried


	DOD3/16
Councillor Responsible for Service Improvement (D16/86958)

	The Organisation Development team has a broad set of duties it carries out on behalf of the organisation. This includes Human Resources Management, OH&S, Risk Management, Corporate Planning and Performance Reporting, Corporate Research and Continuous Improvement. 

Within these responsibilities is stewardship for developing, implementing and supporting a corporate wide Service Improvement Program. This program is Council’s primary vehicle for improving the services provided to the Moreland community and in meeting Council’s Best Value obligations. 

This portfolio relates to this function and this report calls for a Councillor to be nominated for this purpose, as Councillor Responsible For Service Improvement.

	Cr L Thompson moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that -
Council resolve to appoint Cr R Thompson as Councillor Responsible For Service Improvement.

Carried


	DCS13/16
Assembly of Councillors Record 1 February 2016 to 29 February 2016 (D16/4303)

	Pursuant to Section 80A of the Local Government Act 1989, an Assembly of Councillors Record must be reported to the next practicable Council meeting and recorded in the minutes.

The Assembly of Councillors Record for the period 1 February 2016 to 29 February 2016 is presented at Attachment 1.

	Cr Hopper moved, Cr Davidson seconded that -
Council resolve to receive and note the Assembly of Councillors Record for the period, 1 February 2016 to 29 February 2016 at Attachment 1, noting that Cr Tapinos and Cr Hopper both conveyed their apologies for the Planning Briefing on 17 February 2016 to the Chair.

Carried


	DCS14/16
Recording of Councillor Attendance at Meetings (D16/87243)

	At the 11 February Council meeting (GB3/16) Councillors called through a General Business item, for a report investigating how Councillor arrival and departure times can be recorded on the front page of the minutes of all Urban Planning Committee and Council Meetings, Assembly of Councillors Record and in the Annual Report.

Officers have investigated the options available to present the requested information.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Yildiz seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
To amend the templates for the Urban Planning Committee minutes, Council Meeting minutes and Assembly of Councillors Record as per Attachment 1 to show the start and finish times of the meetings and the arrival and departure times of Councillors in attendance.

2.
To include this detail in the Assembly of Council Records reports presented to Council each month and in the Annual Report. 

Carried


	DCS15/16
Sister/Friendship City Guidelines (D16/49140)

	Council currently has memorandum of understandings and/or agreements with eight sister/friendship cities around the world. These agreements have been signed over a number of years and have been established for a number of reasons. At the Council meeting on 7 October 2015 (DSD26/15) Council resolved to develop Sister/Friendship City Guidelines to determine clearer criteria for the assessment of requests to Council to enter into agreements. 

A Council report was presented to the 9 December 2015 Council meeting (DCS97/15) and deferred by Council so that the criteria could be further developed.

	Cr L Thompson moved, Cr Hopper seconded that -
1. Council resolve to adopt the Sister/Friendship City Guidelines as per Attachment 1 amending section 6 of the Guidelines to read that: ‘A report outlining the expenditure of this budget will be presented to Councillors’.

2. That Council conduct a review of its existing sister city/friendship city relationships within six months of the Council election and recommend how they can be reclassified in line with the new Guideline. 
Carried


	DCS16/16
Australian Local Government National General Assembly 2016 - Proposed Motions (D16/86544)

	The Australian Local Government Association National General Assembly is an annual opportunity for Councillors to inform themselves on current major policy issues and to contribute to national policy debate. This year the Assembly is being held in Canberra from 19 to 22 June 2016. The Assembly provides Councils across Australia with the opportunity to submit motions regarding issues of both local and national importance for consideration and possible adoption and assists as a means of local government advocating to State and Federal governments on issues of importance.

In past years, Moreland City Council has been represented by staff and Councillors and has submitted motions for consideration. This year, Council will have the opportunity to submit motions based on the theme ‘Partners in an Innovative and Prosperous Australia’, which will focus on debating and discussing the role that local government plays in boosting productivity and showcasing innovation and best-practice. Motions are due by 22 April 2016.

	Cr L Thompson moved, Cr Yildiz seconded that -
Council resolves that the motion as per Attachment 1 be submitted to the 2016 Australian Local Government Association National General Assembly for consideration and to note Cr Ratnam has not withdrawn her attendance.
10.07 pm
Cr Yildiz left the Council Chamber.
10.08 pm
Cr Yildiz returned to the Council Chamber and resumed his seat.
Lay Motion on the Table
Cr L Thompson moved that the motion lay on the table.
Carried
Take Motion Off the Table
Cr Hopper moved that the motion be taken off the table.
Carried

	Cr Hopper moved, Cr Bolton seconded that the motion to be presented to ALGA be amended to read as follows:

a) That ALGA notes with concern the impact that impending changes to the aged care service system, effective 1 July 2016, will have on Council aged service providers in Victoria.

b) That ALGA seek a meeting with the federal Minister for Aged Services at which ALGA will promote the many successes of the Victorian local government sector in providing aged care, the stability of the Victorian local government aged care workforce, and advocate for local government to continue to be a preferred provider for community aged care.

c) That ALGA calls upon the federal government to better promote the impending changes to the aged care service system, including but not limited to changes to entry points for service delivery via My Aged Care, how service will be delivered in a marketise do environment beyond 2019 and how this may alter the capacity of Local Government to deliver services beyond 2019.

d) That ALGA calls upon the federal government to make a public commitment to not disadvantage through the tender process, those Councils that choose to exercise their right as a democratically elected level of Government to promote their objection to the impending aged care service system changes.

2.
That Council delegates to Councillors attending ALGA to make further amendments to the motion's key arguments as necessary.
Carried unanimously


	DCS17/16
Financial Management Report - For the Period Ended 29 February 2016 (D16/87278)

	This report presents the Financial Management Report for the financial year to date (YTD) period ending 29 February 2016. 

The Base Operating Performance shows a year to date actual result of $33.093 million before operating projects, capital projects and other items.

Base Operating Performance

$9.1 million

Better than budget

Operating Projects and New Initiatives Expenditure

$0.4 million

Less than budget

Capital Projects Expenditure

$10.9 million

Less than budget

Accounting Surplus

$16.9 million

Better than budget

Underlying Result

$9.5 million

Better than budget

Many of the YTD variances are due to timing differences between budget and actual results. 
The recommendations approved by Council at its February meeting will be incorporated into the report for March 2016.

	Cr R Thompson moved, Cr Yildiz seconded that -
Council Receive the Financial Management Report for the year to date 29 February 2016.

Carried


	DCS18/16
Re-Naming East West Section of Bellevue Street, Coburg (D16/48737)

	Council at its meeting on 11 June 2014 (DCI40/14) resolved to discontinue part of the east west section of Bellevue Street, Coburg. This discontinued section will be incorporated into the Bush Reserve Parkland development. The road dissected the West Coburg Bowls Club to the north and the Bush Reserve Car Park to the south.  The discontinuation of the road has been completed, as a result Bellevue Street is dissected into two parts, therefore generating the need to rename the remaining east-west portion of road adjoining Linsey Street, Coburg, The property at 21 Bellevue Street, Coburg is the only street address affected by the renaming.

Council undertook an internal and external advertising process in November 2015 seeking naming submissions, including a Dispatch item on the 7 December 2015. 

Council received two submissions nominating four names. Of these names, only one has met the Department of Planning, Transport and Local Infrastructure, Guidelines for Geographical Names 2010 Version 2 and Naming Moreland’s Places Policy. Officers also considered names from Council’s pool of names as part of the naming process.
The name Strangway Court is proposed to be used due to the name having a historical significance to the site. During the redevelopment of Bush Reserve, Council completed an archaeological investigation of the site which unearthed the bluestone footings of the house built by William Thomas in 1842. William Thomas was ‘Assistant Protector of Aborigines’ from 1838-1849 and ‘Guardian of Aborigines’ 1849-1867. Thomas provided protection from the effects of European settlement for many men, women and children of the Kulin Nation. Strangway Farm was the name of his property.

It is recommended that Council re-name the east west Section of Bellevue Street, Coburg as Strangway Court. 

	Cr Gillies moved, Cr Yildiz seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
To allocate the name Strangway Court to the east west section of Bellevue Street, Coburg. 

2.
That the Director Corporate Services be authorised to do all things required to formalise the street name.

3.
That a letter be sent to all people who made a submission thanking them for their submission and informing them of Councils decision.

4.
That the resident of 21 Bellevue Street, Coburg be reimbursed for costs up to $1,000.00 for changing their address per previous council resolution (DCI40/14).

Carried


	DCS19/16
Acoustic Assessment for the Coburg Town Hall (D16/83236)

	This report is in response to a General Business item raised at the December 2015 Council meeting (GB63/15), requesting that a report comes to Council outlining the cost and scope of acoustic measures and adjustments made to the Coburg Town Hall.

Officers reviewed previous information and works at the site to commence scoping the proposal.

To complete scoping of appropriate acoustic works, an acoustic investigation is required which will ensure the proposed works address the acoustic issues.

The scope of this report is specific to what was included in Council resolution GB63/15 and does not address broader building issues related to the Coburg Town Hall.

This report recommends that Council engage a specialist to conduct a thorough acoustic assessment that will enable council to consider remedial options at a later Council meeting.

	Cr R Thompson moved, Cr Gillies seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
To engage SLR Global Environmental Solutions to conduct the acoustic assessment for the Coburg Town Hall, at a cost of $8,500 plus GST. 

2.
The cost of the assessment is to be funded through the existing 2015-2016 Budget.

3.
That a report be presented to Council regarding the assessment outcome and remedial options, and full scope of works.

Carried


	DCS20/16
Vision Super Fossil Fuel Divestment Update (D16/104695)

	Council at its meeting on 10 February 2016 (NOM6/16) resolved to write to Vision Super expressing Council's concern about Vision Super’s investments in fossil fuel and associated industries, ask that Vision Super share with Council what plans they have in place for divestment from fossil fuel companies and infrastructure and what steps Vision Super is taking to manage climate risk for its members (as outlined by the Market Forces recommendations). Council further resolved that a report be presented to Council by April 2016 on Vision Super’s response or non-response.
Following the preparation of this letter, officers also met with representatives of Vision Super and although Council is yet to receive a response from Vision Super in writing, they have committed to attending a future Issues and Discussion Workshop to discuss this issue with Councillors.  

	Cr L Thompson moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that -
Council resolve to note that:

1.
Council wrote to Vision Super expressing Council's concern about Vision Super’s investments in fossil fuel and associated industries.

2.
Council officers met with representatives of Vision Super to discuss Fossil Fuel Divestment; and 

3.
Vision Super will be addressing Council at a future Issues and Discussion Workshop.

Amendment
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Gillies seconded that -
4.
Market Forces be invited to the Issues and Discussion Workshop.

Carried
5.
Council facilitate an opportunity at Coburg Council offices and the Walter Street Depot for members to ask questions of Vision Super and Market Forces.

Carried
Cr L Thompson and Cr Ratnam abstained from the vote on point 5 of the amendment
The substantive motion was carried


	DCI16/16
Endorsement of The Northern Regional Trails Strategy (D16/8179)

	Council has been participating in the development of The Northern Regional Trails Strategy (NRTS) since 2013. Seven Local Government Authorities are involved: Banyule, Darebin, Hume, Moreland, Nillumbik, Whittlesea and Yarra. The NRTS undertakes a regional planning approach to establish a strategic framework for the off road trails network in the northern region of metropolitan Melbourne. Participating in the formation of the NRTS and supporting its objectives benefits Moreland by improving co-ordination and co-operation and by providing better evidence and data on recreational uses which supports advocacy for these links. It is now in final draft form and ready for formal endorsement by each of the seven participating Councils.  

	Cr L Thompson moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that -
Council resolves to:

1.
Acknowledge that in endorsing the Strategy that the Edgars Creek Trail is noted as an off-road trail and that the Edgars Creek Conservation and Development Plan supports an on-road path to preserve the natural environment in this area.

2.
Give priority to the recommendations of the Edgars Creek Conservation and Development Plan when considering the Edgars Creek Trail in the future. 

3.
Recommends to the Northern Region Chief Executive Officers that the name of the Strategy be reviewed to encompass the wider benefits of the Strategy.
4.
Suggest that Strategy be re-named the ‘Connecting the Northern Regions, for Tourism, Recreation and Sustainable Transport’.
Carried


	DCI17/16
Memorial Garden for Victims of Violence (D16/88922)

	A Notice of Motion (NOM14/16) was received at the Council meeting 9 March 2016 calling for a memorial garden to be developed for all victims of violence within Moreland.

Three sites have been assessed and chosen as feasible locations due to Open Space within the park been available, being a peaceful area and having civic presence.


Jones Park/Allard Park citadel, Brunswick East


Brosnan Park, Coburg North


Merri Creek Reserve, Fitzroy North.
Initial analyses would suggest that Jones Park/Allard Park citadel site would be the most appropriate position. However, a more detailed assessment would be required for each site to finalise one single location. This would include soil analyses (contamination), accessibility and design work. Community consultation would also be required.

The cost of this project would including seats, an appropriate plaque, surfacing, garden beds and plants would be estimated at $15,950, which can be funded using existing budgetary allocation. 

Non essential design elements based around sealed pavement and irrigation would cost an estimated $27,500 which would need to be funded through additional Capital means. The total estimated cost for this project would be $43,450.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Davidson seconded that -
Council resolves to: 
1.
Endorse development of the memorial garden for a cost of $15,950, funded within existing budgetary allocation.

2.
Allocate $27,500 for this project through the 2016-2017 capital budgeting process for additional design elements.
3.
That at an appropriate time Mr Phil Cleary be invited to open the memorial garden.
Carried unanimously


	DSD6/16
Moreland Early Years Strategy 2016-2020 (D16/85371)

	The Moreland Early Years Strategy 2016-2020 provides a framework to support families and communities to nurture the growth, development, participation and overall wellbeing of Moreland’s infants and children aged 0-12 years. The Strategy aligns with the Moreland Community Vision and has been informed by research and extensive consultation with children and early years professionals.

The Strategy aims to improve outcomes for Moreland’s children, utilising evidence-based methods to achieve the following:


Improved health, wellbeing and education outcomes for children in Moreland, especially for those children who are vulnerable.


An integrated and responsive family and child focused service system in Moreland.


To take action to make Moreland a child friendly city and community.

Council together with other early years providers in Moreland will work collaboratively to better address the needs of Moreland’s children, especially those who are vulnerable. The approach to implementation includes actively involving children in decision-making forums and advocating for the importance of creating child friendly environments in the municipality.

Moreland has experienced a dramatic increase in the number of births in the municipality. Since 2001, births in Moreland have increased by 40% and this trajectory is expected to continue. Council plays a pivotal role in the planning, delivery, advocacy and support for a range of early years services to Moreland families. The Strategy provides opportunities for Moreland’s early years providers to work together and it identifies those areas that need to be prioritised in order to achieve the best possible results for Moreland’s children.

	Cr R Thompson moved, Cr Ratnam seconded that -
Council resolve to adopt the Moreland Early Years Strategy 2016-2020.

Carried


	Extension of Time

	Cr Hopper moved, Cr Bolton seconded that the Council meeting be extended by 30 minutes.
Carried


Notices of Motion:
	NOM17/16
Scope a Treaty Dialogue Between the Wurundjeri Land Council and Moreland City Council (D16/107150)

	The Wurundjeri Land Council has written to Council seeking to begin a dialogue about a treaty with the Wurundjeri people at a Local Government level (Attachment 1). This has resulted from a dialogue that has begun at a State Government level about a treaty and self-determination process. This type of dialogue has been discussed at Council’s Reconciliation Advisory Committee. This resolution seeks to initiate a process of dialogue that complements the process that has begun at the State Government level.  

	Council begins to scope a treaty dialogue with the Wurundjeri Land Council and receives an update on the process that is determined for this dialogue and timelines for its progress by September 2016.
The motion was withdrawn


	NOM19/16
West Street Shopping Strip, Hadfield Redesign Project (D16/103781)

	In December 2014, Council resolved to do the following:

1.
Approve the functional layout design that incorporates the new road layout, improved pedestrian facilities and improved road safety.

2.
Undertake completion of detailed design and detailed costing.

3.
Inform the community that Council has endorsed the functional layout design.

4.
Refer the project to future capital program for funding.

However, this project has not progressed to date with the detailed design and costing and referral to the future capital program for funding. This resolution seeks to determine a timeline for the design, funding and completion of this project. 

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Davidson seconded that -
Council resolves:

1.
To complete the detailed design and costing for the West Street Shopping Strip, Hadfield Redesign Project within the 2016-2017 financial year, and

2.
Refer the project in the 2017-2018 capital works program.

Carried


	NOM20/16
Signage - Glenroy West Primary School (D16/103772)

	Glenroy West Primary School have been requesting that Council assist them with providing some signage for their school. 

The Glenroy West Primary School Council have expressed an ongoing concern of the street signage and parking signage around the perimeter of the school as well as signage near Pascoe Vale Road. This has been a concern raised at school council meetings for the past two years due the fact that there is no signage at all indicating Glenroy West Primary School and York Street kindergarten at all.

The school population has been growing in size over the past five years, with a large number of people from varying cultural backgrounds experiencing difficulty locating the school due to poor signage, in particular on York St and Chapman Avenue coming off Pascoe Vale Road. The school is not on a main road and demographically hidden at the back of Glenroy hidden from view. It is located in York Street off Chapman Street.

The school have indicated that they would be willing to pay for this signage.

	Cr Davidson moved, Cr Bolton seconded that -
Council resolve to install two new signs at locations to be determined following discussions with the Glenroy West Primary School and York Street Kindergarten by June 2016.
Carried


GENERAL BUSINESS:

	GB21/16
Traffic Management Issues
Cr John Kavanagh

	Cr Kavanagh advised that as was raised in last week’s Councillor meeting there is much concern from local residents about traffic management issues in Melbourne Road. Glenroy. I was contacted by the same resident who attended the Councillor meeting last week informing me of a major accident that occurred yesterday morning at the corner of Melbourne Avenue and Salisbury Street, Glenroy.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Davidson seconded that a report come before Council no later than the June 2016 Council meeting investigating possible traffic management treatments for Melbourne Avenue, Glenroy between Hartington and Widford Streets.
Carried


	GB22/16
Renewal notices for disability parking stickers 
Cr Sue Bolton

	Cr Bolton moved, Cr Hopper seconded that Council calls for a report by the June Council meeting investigating the option of reviewing the decision to stop sending renewal notices for disability parking stickers.

Cr R Thompson moved that the motion be put.

Carried
The substantive motion was carried


10.55 pm
Cr Gillies left the Council Chamber.
	GB23/16
Blue Orbital SmartBus
Cr Lenka Thompson

	Cr L Thompson advised Council that the Blue Orbital SmartBus Route follows the Port Phillip Bay, from Sandringham to Williamstown, going through Moreland along Brunswick Road and was meant to provide an orbital connection to relieve traffic congestion. Getting this vital high frequency east-west service for an activity centre is on the list of advocacy items for Moreland City Council's transport agenda. The route was proposed in 2006 and removed in 2008 when the Victorian Transport Plan came into being and this motion seeks to start getting it back on the agenda given the recent support grown in this public transport area and bus technology.
The VTP states that the SmartBus routes:

offer a premium service including 15 minute frequency, extended service hours, real time passenger information and on road priority. These services will assist the development of the Central Activities Districts and Major Employment Corridors which are central to this Plan.
 Moreland believes this will be of great significance to Brunswick Activity Centre, as well as the connected Councils.

AVASS BUS - bus manufacturer of electric buses in Laverton has a target of producing 150 electric buses per year and would potentially provide 500 jobs: (http://reneweconomy.com.au/2016/australian-made-electric-vehicles-to-begin-production-in-july-41513). 
10.59 pm
Cr Gillies returned to the Council Chamber and resumed her seat.

	Cr L Thompson moved, Cr Tapinos seconded that – 

Council resolve:

1. 
The Mayor to write to Bayside City Council, Port Phillip City Council, Yarra City Council, Moonee Valley City Council, Maribyrnong City Council, Hobsons Bay City Council, the Bus Association of Victoria and Public Transport Users Association about their interest in:

a)
Working with Moreland City Council to reinstate the Blue Orbital SmartBus route; and
b)
In setting up a meeting, early next financial year, to determine the process of reinstating the route.

2.
To receive a report about the potential of using electric buses as part of the reinstatement of the Blue Orbital SmartBus, even by trial, by investigating Australian manufacturers, like AVASS Bus (Laverton) and Bustech (Brisbane).

Carried


	GB24/16
Public Transport Week
Cr Lenka Thompson

	Cr L Thompson advised Council that in partnership with the Victorian Government, Moreland City Council conducted the TravelSmart Local Project. This project involved creating small‑scale travel behaviour interventions in communities and localities such as commercial centres, residential areas, and culturally and linguistically diverse communities. Moreland supported communities to increase walking, cycling, public transport use, smarter car use and trip substitution to reduce greenhouse gas emissions.
The TravelSmart project and funding was discontinued in 2010 and Moreland's TravelSmart Map is in the process of being updated. To celebrate this update and the use of different sustainable transport modes in Moreland, this motion seeks to provide an annual initiative which puts using different modes of transport in the forefront of people's minds.

	Cr L Thompson moved, Cr Ratnam seconded that -
Council resolves to receive a report about creating an annual Public Transport Week initiative, with the inaugural Week running in line with the launch of Moreland's new TravelSmart Map. It is encouraged this report include potential partners to help organise and promote Moreland's Public Transport Week.

Carried


	GB25/16
Signage Policy
Cr Lambros Tapinos

	Cr Tapinos advised that sporting clubs make an invaluable contribution to the social fabric and sense of community in Moreland.

Signage promotes the club identity, informs the community of club activity and advertising signage provides a funding stream to ensure clubs' viability.  

	Cr Tapinos moved, Cr R Thompson seconded that -
1. That Council receives a Council report and Signage Policy in co-operation with sporting clubs which considers establishing a working party which includes Council Officers and sporting clubs, to draft a policy that meets the needs of amenity, safety, local environment, neighbours and clubs.

2. In the event that the working group is established it consider:
a) Amending the Moreland Planning Scheme to ensure most signs do not require a planning permit. The amendment would clarify that only permanent signs, which are visible beyond the recreational reserve, require a planning permit.

b) Different categories of signage - permanent signs such as club names; seasonal signs such as advertising signs; temporary seasonal such as club programs and temporary signs for club and community activities.

Carried
Cr Tapinos called for a division.
For
Against
Cr Bolton
Cr Kavanagh
Cr Yildiz
Cr L Thompson
Cr R Thompson
Cr Davidson
Cr Tapinos
Cr Ratnam
Cr Hopper
Cr Gillies
Total For (6)
Total Against (4)



	GB26/16
Dog Waste Disposal
Cr Samantha Ratnam

	Cr Ratnam advised Council that several Councils in Victoria provide waste bags in areas of open space that are frequented by dogs. In Moreland, the use of these bags was stopped several years ago. However, we continue to receive requests from the community to reinstate the availability of these bags and appropriate waste bins that can be used for disposal. This motion seeks to explore if a trial for the return to use of these bags can be implemented in selected sections of Moreland to evaluate the effectiveness of this measure to reduce animal waste in parks and open spaces. A resident neighbouring the Linear Park in Brunswick raised this concern with Council recently stating that the problem was getting worse and that local residents often have to clean up after dogs to ensure the path is clean. As such, this section of Linear Park, Brunswick between Nicholson and Lygon Street, could be a good area for the initial trial.
11.14 pm
Cr Yildiz left the Council Chamber.

	Cr Ratnam moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that Council receives a report by July 2016 assessing the feasibility and scope of a trial of the use of dog waste bags including a nominated site for the trial.
Carried


	GB27/16
Enhancing Council Online Community Participation
Cr Samantha Ratnam

	Cr Ratnam advised that Council’s live webcasting of meetings has been successful in engaging a broad viewer audience in the year since it began. As the demand for information via the internet grows and more community members begin to interact with council online, this resolution seeks to explore if more interactivity could be built through Council’s live streaming of meetings to enhance participation. 

	Cr Ratnam moved, Cr L Thompson seconded that Council receive a briefing to explore methods to increase the interactivity of the live streaming of meetings for online audiences including the ability to access the Council agenda reports easily while watching the stream and methods to improve interaction such as audience questions and comments through forums like twitter.
11.15 pm
Cr Yildiz returned to the Council Chamber and resumed his seat.
11.15 pm
Cr Yildiz left the Council Chamber.
Carried


	NOM21/16
Flammable external wall cladding (D16/103849)

	On 17 February 2016, the Victorian Building Authority (VBA) released its External Wall Cladding Audit Report which found that 51% of buildings with the external wall cladding audited in the Melbourne CBD and immediately surrounding suburbs were non-compliant. The audit was the first of its kind in Australia and was in response to a fire at the Lacrosse Apartments in Melbourne’s Docklands in November 2014. 

The Metropolitan Fire Brigade found that the use of non-compliant aluminium composite panelling (ACP) had contributed to the spread of the fire at the Lacrosse Apartments. The combustible aluminium cladding fuelled the rapid spread of the fire from the 8th storey to the top of the 23-storey tower.

11.17 pm
Cr Yildiz returned to the Council Chamber and resumed his seat. 

	Cr Bolton moved, Cr Gillies seconded that -
Council resolves to:

1.
Note that the Metropolitan Fire Brigade found that the use of non-compliant aluminium composite panelling (ACP) contributed to the spread of the fire in a high-rise apartment block in the Docklands in 2014.
2.
Note that the Victorian Building Authority has carried out a compulsory audit which found that 51 percent of the external wall cladding in the Melbourne CBD and surrounding suburbs was non compliant.

3.
That Council receive a report on compliance in the use of external wall cladding in buildings in Moreland.
4.
The Mayor writes to Minister Richard Wynne to express Council’s concern to the State Government about the high level of non-compliance in the use of external wall cladding found by the Victorian Building Authority in its audit and calls for stronger regulation..

Carried


	GB28/16
East-West Link houses
Cr Sue Bolton

	Cr Bolton advised that Moreland City Council’s opposition to the previous State Government’s East-West Link Tunnel Project was founded on a concern for what is best for the future of inner-city communities. Today, there are over 35,000 people on the public housing waiting list and an estimated shortfall of affordable accommodation for 300,000 people in our state. The Andrews Government inherited 300 compulsory-purchased properties from the East-West Link Project, but Council is concerned that it has not fulfilled commitments for them to be used to house those in urgent need. Council acknowledges the recent action of concerned community members who have occupied six vacant East-West Link houses in Collingwood to draw attention to the lack of State Government action to ease the pressure on the public housing waiting list.

	Cr Bolton moved, Cr L Thompson seconded that -
Council resolve to:

1.
Write to the Minister for Housing, Disability and Ageing, the Honourable Martin Foley MP, calling him to immediately transfer the compulsory-purchased properties from the East West Link Project homes to public housing stock and send a copy of this letter to Yarra City Council. 
Carried

2.
Congratulate the Homeless Persons Union of Victoria in its action in Bendigo Street, Collingwood to highlight the housing crisis in Melbourne.
Carried

3.
Call on the Department of Transport and the Department of Health and Human Services to refrain from taking punitive action against the peaceful occupation at Bendigo Street, Collingwood.
Carried


Notice of Rescission:
Nil.  

URGENT BUSINESS REPORTS:   

Nil
Confidential Business:  
	Cr Gillies moved, Cr L Thompson seconded that -
In accordance with section 89(2) of the Local Government Act 1989 this Council meeting be closed to the public to consider these reports:

(
DOD4/16 Report Broking and Insurance Services Tender Outcome (D16/72647) because it relates to contractual matters.
(
DED25/16 The Coburg Initiative (TCI) Hospital Project Update (D16/102307) because it relates to contractual matters. 

Carried


The Council Meeting was closed to the public at 11.18 pm.

OPENING THE MEETING TO THE PUBLIC
	Cr Davidson moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that -
The Council Meeting be open to the public.
Carried


The Council meeting was opened to the public at 11.24 pm.

The meeting closed at 11.25 pm.

Confirmed

Cr Samantha Ratnam
MAYOR

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 April 2016 (D16/117492)
1

